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Your Excellency, the President of the Republic of Kenya,

Mr. President of the fourth meeting of the Conference of the Parties

Mr. Executive Director

Excellencies

Distinguished Delegates

Ladies and Gentlemen,


It is with great pleasure that I welcome you all to the fifth meeting of the Conference of the Parties to the Convention on Biological Diversity, which will include a Ministerial Meeting and a High-level Segment next Tuesday and Wednesday.  

Please allow me first  to thank the Government of Kenya and its people for hosting this meeting and their warm hospitality in welcoming us to Nairobi.  I would also like to thank the Executive Director of UNEP for his unlimited and continuous support for the organization of COP-5, in particular offering the facilities for the meeting.

It is most gratifying to see here the highest number of Parties that have ever participated in a meeting under the Convention.  This trend toward ever higher levels of participation in our meetings is a testimony to the importance Governments, international organizations and all levels of society attach to this process.

A debt of gratitude is also owed to all those countries that have contributed financially and in kind to the acitivities under the Convention since your last meeting in Bratislava.  And, finally, may I express my personal appreciation to the Presidents and the Bureau members of the COP and the ExCOP, the Chairs and Bureau members of SBSTTA and the various working groups and panels, who have been a source of support and guidance during their terms of office, and, of course, to our host country, Canada, for its support and contribution.

The present meeting is your first of the new millenium and one whose outcome will leave a lasting mark on our work in the years to come.  As we assemble here at the very site that the text of the Convention was adopted eight years ago almost to the day, this meeting offers an opportunity for reflection on what we have achieved since that time and how we should chart the future course of work under the Convention.  

Looking back at the past eight years, one of the most striking developments since the adoption of the Convention is the growing awareness of the value of the goods and services that biological diversity provides and that the objectives set in the Convention are part and parcel of any strategy for sustainable development, poverty alleviation and the construction of a more equitable world order.

There is also growing consciousness of the linkages between the Convention on Biological Diversity and other environmental issues.  This is reflected in the work on developing the ecosystem approach under the Convention as a strategy for the integrated management of land, water and living resources that promotes conservation and sustainable use in an equitable way.  

Another notable development has been the recognition of the need for sound scientific assessments in order to develop priorities and feed into the decision-making process.  You have before you a proposal on this subject, which I hope you will find helpful in your discussions. 

The time since the last meeting of the Conference of the Parties has seen the first extraordinary meeting of the Conference of the Parties to adopt the protocol on biosafety, two meetings of SBSTTA, the Inter-Sessional Meeting on the Operations of the Convention, and the first meetings of the Panel of Experts on Access and Benefit-sharing and the Ad Hoc Working Group on Article 8(j) and Related Provisions of the Convention.  

All these meetings have, I believe, made significant contributions to advancing the implementation of the Convention, moving towards agreement on key concepts and mapping out directions for focused future actions.  Their results are before you at this meeting.

Of course, the outstanding – and certainly the most publicized – achievement of all these meetings was the adoption last January of the Cartagena Protocol on Biosafety. As the first environmental treaty concluded in the new millenium, it shines out as a model of responsiveness to new challenges and flexibility in negotiation.  At this meeting, you will consider the work programme of the Intergovernmental Committee on the Cartagena Protocol (ICCP).  The work of this body will be essential to ensuring the effectiveness of the Protocol when it enters into force.

The achievements of the other meetings held since COP-4 may be less spectacular, but are no less real.  

As a result of these meetings, you have before you recommendations covering all the items on your agenda.  In order to facilitate your task, the Secretariat has consolidated the recommendations into a set of draft decisions, which has been circulated as document UNEP/CBD/COP/5/1/Add.2.  We hope you will find this compilation useful in your work.

There are three items for in-depth discussion on your agenda.  The first is the proposed new work programme on the biological diversity of dry and sub-humid lands, an often neglected group of biomes on which millions of poor people are dependent for their survival and which contain unique elements of biological diversity.  It is also an issue of great relevance to Africa.  I think that it is worth noting that the Secretariat of the Desertification Convention was actively involved in the preparation of the proposal that went to SBSTTA.  It is proposed to continue this cooperation through a joint work programme between the two conventions along the lines of that already in place with the Ramsar Convention on Wetlands.

Another matter for in-depth discussion is the key issue of sustainable use, including the example of tourism, together with the related matter of the design and implementation of incentive measures.

The third matter for in-depth discussion is the question of access to genetic resources  This last issue is, of course, closely linked to the issue of the fair and equitable sharing of benefits, which will be considered in depth at your sixth meeting.  The Panel of Experts on Access and Benefit-sharing made great strides in further developing the concepts involved and ways and means to put them into practice.  Access and benefit-sharing is, of course, the third objective of the Convention, and one which many regard as one of the keys to the success of the Convention as a whole.  Work at the national and international levels is still, however, very much at the preliminary stage.  I am confident that, based on the results of the meeting of the Panel, you will move forward on this critical issue.

Similar progress was registered at the meeting of the Ad Hoc Working Group on Article 8(j) and Related Provisions.  This first meeting of the Group was marked by a fully participatory and open discussion on another issue on which progress has to date been slow but which is of great importance for the success of the Convention.  The results of that meeting include a programme of work on traditional and indigenous knowledge relevant to the conservation and sustainable use of biodiversity, which you will take up later in the meeting.
Over the next two weeks, you will also examine the issue of forest biodiversity and measures to address the threats posed by alien invasive species.  This will set the stage for in-depth consideration of these two issues at COP-6 and lay the foundation for very important inter-sessional work on these matters over the next two years.

Other matters for your attention include the further elaboration of the programme of work on agricultural biodiversity and, after extensive preparations, the adoption of principles of the ecosystem approach, to which I referred previously.  You will also consider the development of indicators of biological diversity and further work on the Global Taxonomy Initiative.
There are also a number of very important matters related to the operations of the Convention with a view to improving its effectiveness, many of which were initiated  by the ISOC, a meeting of profound significance for the Convention process.  These include the operations of COP itself, the development of a strategic plan, and the development of a scientific-assessments mechanism to ensure sound scientific input into the decision-making process. You will also consider a format for the second national reports, the future work of the clearing-house mechanism and the terms of reference for the review of the effectiveness of the Convention’s financial mechanism.

This may seem a daunting amount of work to accomplish in a mere two-week meeting.  I do, however, feel that your discussions will be greatly facilitated by the fact that all the proposals before you have been the subject of scrutiny and often painstaking discussion in the various bodies that have produced them.

In most cases, the development of these proposals was greatly helped by discussions among our partners in other convention secretariats, other United Nations bodies and outside the United Nations system.  This type of broad partnership, consultation and cooperation is essential to the implementation of the Convention.  At each of its meetings, this body has reaffirmed the importance it attaches to cooperation and coordination with other bodies and has invited them to take an active role in the implementation of relevant aspects of the Convention.  The period since COP-4 has shown that your call has been well heeded.  Indeed, we have seen a broadening of this cooperation, with, I believe, very tangible results.

Finally, let us recall that, eight years ago, the delegates gathered here to adopt the Convention were looking toward the Rio Conference.  Today, we are looking toward the ten-year review of the progress made in achieving its goals.  This meeting is therefore an appropriate occasion to reflect not only on how the objectives of the Convention have been met, but also on the extent to which our endeavours have contributed to meeting the overall goals set at Rio.

It this connection, I would like to draw to your attention the outcomes of the recently concluded session of the Commission on Sustainable Development, most of which were of relevance to the Convention.  In particular, the Commission invited the Convention, among other bodies, to report on progress made in implementing Agenda 21 since UNCED as an input to the Rio +10 review process.  This invitation follows an earlier one by the General Assembly for convention secretariats to report on how their activities are contributing to the implementation of Agenda 21.  The Commission also invited the convention secretariats, among others, to support preparatory activities, in particular at the national and regional levels.  Your support, input and guidance at this meeting on the participation of the Convention in the preparation of the Rio+10 review  would be greatly appreciated.

I thank you for your attention and wish you success in your endeavours.  As always, you can count on the full support of the Secretariat in your work. 
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